
BIG COUNTRY REGIONAL ADVISORY COUNCIL  

  GENERAL ASSEMBLY MEETING MINUTES 

10/16/2024 

 

 

Meeting called to order by Russel Thomas at 1:43pm 

 

Meeting opened with a presentation by Kellie Batangan.   Having been recently awarded a grant, Citizens EMS 

is hosting a Resilient Workshop.  8 hour Resiliency Intro Workshop will be held 11/14/2024 at Clyde VFD 

Station.  Origanizational Resiliency Specialist Train the Trainer 3 day course held 2/24-26/2025 and ICISF 

Group and Individual CISM Certification 2 day course help 4/28-30/2025.  Additional information will be 

posted on the website and distributed to the membership via email.  

 

Roll Call: See Sign in Sheet for Attendance 

 

Minutes of July 17, 2024 meeting approved as posted on website on motion by David Allman; second by Jason 

Gruben, all in favor, none opposed. 

 

FINCANCE REVIEW  

EMS RAC   $    199,386.68 

  EMS County   $    221,710.95 

  Tobacco   $    76,919.74 

  SB8    $    11,569.88 

  Dues Account    $    10,415.55 

 

GRANT REVIEW  

EMS County –    All eligible recipients have been sent information regarding their EMS County  

Disbursement.  Reimbursement will be made as invoices and proof of payment are 

received.  All invoices and proof of payment must be dated between 9/1/2024 –  

3/31/2025.  All recipients will be sent an additional email with the correct spreadsheet  

attached that will need to be returned with the invoices and proof of payment. 

 

EMS RAC –   –       Funding has been received.  This includes the additional funding of $150,000 

   Injury prevention/education committee will be reviewing the education that has been  

requested by membership (see attached) as well as other funding opportunities for this  

next fiscal year – see committee notes for additional information 

 

This grant continues to be used for administrative expenses  

 

RAC Development –  Funding for FY 24 – 25 received.  The Education and Injury prevention committees will  

discuss how these funds will be used this next fiscal year.  Does the committee want to  

continue to funding the injury prevention and fall prevention projects utilized for the  

entire region.   See committee notes for additional information  

 

Reminder: The BCRAC has the following items available to members: Rescue Me  

tags, thermometers, file of life magnets, STEMI/Stroke magnets, fire  

extinguishers, CO monitors, night lights, grabbers, non-slip socks, sock pulls, 

child ID kits, STB kits, De Chokers and Bike Helmets  

** Consideration for the fire blankets as a future injury prevention item  

    



    

SB8 –  Currently paid out $737,632.31 

  57 Basic EMT (9 have withdrawn – 2 have repaid in full and 2 are repaying 

 19 have completed the program and obtained their certification 

 14 should have completed but there is no record of them becoming certified –  

emails have been sent to these 14 students asking for status and emails  

will be sent to their sponsors for additional information 

  15 are still enrolled 

 

22 AEMT (5 have withdrawn – 1 has repaid 

 7 have completed the program and obtained their certification 

 8 should have completed but there is no record of them becoming certified –  

emails have been sent to these 8 students asking for status and emails  

will be sent to their sponsors for additional information 

    2 are still enrolled  

  

 

62 Paramedic (9 have withdrawn, 1 has been repaid in full, 2 are repaying) 

22 have completed the program and obtained their certification 

 11 should have completed but there is no record of them becoming certified –  

emails have been sent to these 14 students asking for status and emails  

will be sent to their sponsors for additional information 

  20 are still enrolled 

 

** Display of all SB8 scholarship recipients is displayed for membership to review.  

Color coded as follows: blue still enrolled, green completed and certified, red 

withdrew, pink withdrew but repaid in full, gold and white – need assistance as  

unable to contact the student  

 

*** EMS Sponsor is responsible for reporting progress, success, hours worked or  

Termination monthly  

  

Very little money left with several applications pending approval recommended 

to pay on a first come basis and continue to disburse even if a scholarship can not be 

paid in full by reimbursing the EMS service the amount available.  If additional 

repayment is received, additional reimbursement can be made until the contract is 

fulfilled 12/31/2024 

  

Motion to approve the Financial and Grant Review by Deni Davis; second by Jimmy Bryant; all in favor, 

none opposed. 
 

Bylaw Review –  Bylaws approved and posted to the website as of July 2024  

    

Committee Review  

  STEMI –   The committee has begun reviewing the STEMI plan for accuracy and will present to  

the general assembly as soon as the review is complete.   Hendrick received  

Primary Heart Attach Certification.  Recommended to put the name of the  

patient on all EKGs 

  Stroke – Deni Davis has been appointed as the chair of this committee.  Stroke Plan has been 



 distributed to membership and a motion to approve was made by Kellie  

Batangan; second by Jason Gruben; all in favor, none opposed.  The new Plan  

will be posted on the webite with an approved date of 10/16/2024 

  Performance Improvement  -  Continuation of Chart Review.   

See notes on attached sign in sheet  

   Reminder PI reporting dates:  

Dec, Jan, Feb    Due March 31 

  Mar, April, May   Due June 30 

  June, July, Aug   Due Sept 30 

  Sep, Oct, Nov   Due Dec 31 

** PI is tied to compliance.  Based on the above changes, PI will not be considered late 

until the December 31, 2023 reporting period.  

 

Education and Injury Prevention -    

Approved the fiscal budget for the EMS/CO-RAC funding as follows:  

$10,000 allocated for TNCC (Stephanie Chapa is coordinating)  

$15,000 allocated for Cadaver Classes (Aaron Maxwell is coordinating)  

$6000 allocated for Bob Page (David Allman is coordinating) 

$4000 allocated for CISM (Russel Thomas is coordinating) 

 

Continued purchase of all items supporting the injury prevention/fall prevention program  

distributed to members as needed.  These items include: Rescue Me tags, thermometers, file of  

life magnets, STEMI/Stroke magnets, fire extinguishers, CO monitors, night lights, grabbers,  

non-slip socks, sock pulls, child ID kits, STB kits, De Chokers and Bike Helmets  

 

Additional funding from the EI RAC Funds will be evenly split between all compliant members.  

Membership should use the survey monkey to request funding and these request will be  

reviewed during the January meeting.  Funding of $3000 and below can be paid directly by the  

RAC for the requested and approved items.  Funding of $3000 or more should be purchased  

(once approved) by the requestor and the RAC will reimburse up to $3000.   

 

If there is any additional funds after the above mentioned Education and injury/fall prevention  

items, compliant members can submit receipts and proof of payment for injury prevention and  

education expenses between 9/1/2024 through 3/31/2025.  This reimbursement will be split  

evenly between members.  

 

A motion to approve the allocation of funding above was made by Marta Pagura, second by Chase Jarvis; all in 

favor, none opposed.  

 

Hospital – Pediatric manikins have been purchased for all hospitals and will be shipped directly  

to the hospitals.  Pedi Readiness Coordinator Elisha Riggins is making  

accommodations to help with the training on the pedi manikins.  

Budget/Finance –  Monthly reconciliation reports reviewed by committee and approved   

   Pediatric –  See hospital above  

 

 

A motion to approve the committee review was made by Dwayne Harris, second by Ashley McDonald; all in 

favor, none opposed.  

 



Open Forum:    

 Congratulations to Hendrick Hospital, AHA has recognized West Texas for achieving the 

Mission Lifeline Regional Award  

 Changes have been made to the STB training.  Part 3 training has been released.  

Reminder to report all STB trainings to Russel.  

 Michael Mangel with TTU Health Sciences Center was there to demonstrate equipment, they 

use digital stethoscopes, otoscopes, vital signs all-in-one machines, and real-time imaging.  

 
 

Meeting adjourned at 3:00 on motion made by Jason Gruben, second by Kellie Batangan; all in favor, none 

opposed. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Marlee Puckett, Executive Director 


















